

Catalyzing Change:

Why Canada Needs a Roadmap to Net-zero Chemistry

July 2024

CLEAN ENERGY CANADA

CONTENTS

1 Executive Summary

3 Introduction

3 Note on Methodology

4 The Opportunity: Chemicals in a Net-Zero Future

6 The Challenge: Reducing Emissions

- 7 State of play in the Canadian chemical sector
- 8 Drivers for change
- 8 Cross-cutting barriers

10 Action Areas to Include in a Roadmap to Net Zero

- 13 Cross-Cutting Goal: Transition the Canadian Chemicals Sector to Underpin High-Value Supply Chains That Deliver a Net-Zero Future
- 15 Increasing circularity
- 16 Transitioning to renewable feedstocks
- 19 Electrification and fuel switching
- 22 Carbon capture and storage (CCS)
- 23 Improving energy
- 24 Conclusion
- 25 Annex: Interviews
- 26 Bibliography

Catalyzing Change: Why Canada Needs a Roadmap to Net-zero Chemistry

Prepared by: Jana Elbrecht, Ollie Sheldrick-Moyle, Rachel Doran, Joanna Kyriazis

July 2024 | © 2024 Clean Energy Canada

All rights reserved. Permission is granted to reproduce all or part of this publication for non-commercial purposes, as long as the source is cited as "Clean Energy Canada." Clean Energy Canada is a program at the Morris J. Wosk Centre for Dialogue at Simon Fraser University in Vancouver, British Columbia, located on the unceded traditional territories of the Musqueam, Squamish, and Tsleil-Waututh peoples.



Executive Summary

Canada's chemical sector produces thousands of products that we use every day, from cosmetics to food packaging, generating annual revenues of \$68.5 billion and more than 90,000 direct jobs.^{1,2} Chemical and fertilizer production is, however, also responsible for 23 megatonnes of direct emissions and an estimated additional 14 megatonnes of supply chain emissions.^{3,4}

Despite the economic importance of the sector and the high level of emissions it produces, the need to transition our chemical industry has been largely overlooked.

A net-zero chemical industry presents an enormous opportunity for Canada. We will need high-value, lowemissions chemicals in a net-zero world—from the plastics in our EVs, to the resins protecting our solar panels against the weather, and the refrigerants in our heat pumps.

Other jurisdictions have made large investments in netzero chemicals, including pilots with electric crackers and low-carbon ammonia facilities. In the race to a net-zero chemicals future, Canada is starting from a deficit and risks falling further behind if we don't take action now. Getting this transition right and seizing the economic opportunity requires forward thinking, **and that's why the chemical sector—in cooperation with federal and provincial governments—must develop a roadmap to net zero.**

In this report, Clean Energy Canada outlines the key opportunities, technologies, and barriers that such a roadmap should address across five action areas. Industry and government can use this blueprint to help develop a complete and detailed roadmap with clear commitments coming from both sides. Government and industry must work collaboratively to future-proof Canada's chemical sector by moving toward high-value, net-zero-aligned products, and by building a net-zero roadmap that includes:







Canada's chemical sector is an invisible giant, with annual revenues of \$68.5 billion and the third largest GDP contribution of the manufacturing industries.^{1,2} Over 90,000 people in Canada are employed in chemical manufacturing, most of whom live in Ontario, Quebec, and Alberta.⁵

However, when it comes to industrial policy and the need to transition to net zero by 2050, the chemical sector has not received the same level of public attention as sectors such as steel or cement. It is a complex sector, with many different products and emission reduction pathways, but given that the chemical and fertilizer industry is directly responsible for 23 megatonnes of greenhouse gas emissions per year—almost equal to emissions from the iron, steel, and cement sectors combined—a plan for a net-zero chemical industry in Canada is long overdue.³

Many chemical products are made from oil and gas products. But unlike gasoline for cars, these products will not be completely phased out in a net-zero economy. In fact, a large number of chemicals are going to be critical in the energy transition: from solar photovoltaics to light materials in electric vehicles, and from battery chemistries to the refrigerants used in heat pumps. This report outlines the net-zero chemical opportunity for Canada: where chemicals will be used in a net-zero economy and how emissions can be reduced through electrification, circularity, a switch in feedstocks, and new technologies. Bringing together theoretical possibilities with practical realities, this report was informed by a review of academic research combined with industry stakeholder interviews.

The report covers the chemical manufacturing sector, which includes ammonia and urea production for fertilizers, but does not include mining activities for phosphate or potash fertilizers. For consistency, this report will therefore refer to the "chemical sector" (including ammonia and urea production), rather than the "chemicals and fertilizers" sector.

Note on Methodology

In preparation of this report, Clean Energy Canada held interviews with ten chemical companies in Canada representing chemical plants across six provinces, including some of Canada's largest producers. Most of these companies produce petrochemicals such as polyethylene, styrene monomers, or polypropylene. We did not interview any companies in the fertilizer subsector. We would like to thank the Chemistry Industry Association of Canada (CIAC) for providing their assistance in setting up these interviews. We are grateful for the insights provided by these stakeholders as they have informed the observations and recommendations in this report. However, participation in this process is not necessarily an endorsement of every statement or recommendation. Interview participants are listed in the Annex.



The Opportunity: Chemicals in a Net-Zero Future

The chemical industry—and especially the petrochemical industry—has historically used raw materials similar to the oil and gas industry, and petrochemicals are often produced by the same companies that produce oil and gas for consumption as fuels. However, where many of the fossil fuel industry's products such as gasoline for cars or natural gas for home heating will need to be phased out in a net-zero economy, the same is not true for many chemical products.

In fact, many products and technologies that are essential to the energy transition rely on chemicals. A Deloitte analysis found that the **chemical sector supports over 75% of all emissions reduction technologies needed to meet net-zero goals by 2050**,* such as battery materials for EVs, refrigerants for heat pumps, and solvents for semiconductors (see Breakout 1 for more examples).⁷ The analysis also showed that investment in these sectors has risen rapidly in the United States, especially after the adoption of the Inflation Reduction Act.⁷ In Canada, recent investments in clean energy and clean manufacturing will spur similar demand for products that could be served by a chemical industry aligned with a net-zero future.

Canada, as an advanced economy with sizable chemical production, has the opportunity to be a frontrunner in innovation and emissions reductions and to become an exporter of low-emissions chemicals that support the global energy transition. The country is already a net exporter of chemicals, with \$42 billion worth of chemical exports in 2022.⁸ Most (90%) of the current exports go to the United States, which has been making bold moves to implement its own climate agenda.⁹ The European Union (EU) presents another important market, making up \$1.5 billion of Canada's chemical exports. With the EU's new Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism applying carbon tariffs to a range of industrial products including fertilizers and hydrogen, low-emissions products will become increasingly competitive in that market.¹⁰

But Canada is not yet seizing its net-zero chemical opportunity. Some chemical companies have made large investments in moving their production toward net zero, such as Dow's \$8.9 billion low-emissions ethylene cracker and derivatives site in Fort Saskatchewan, Alberta.¹¹ However, most of the investments in lowemissions chemicals and fertilizers have taken place in other countries. Nutrien, for example, is headquartered in Saskatoon, but is evaluating its facility in Geismar, Louisiana for opening the world's largest clean ammonia production facility.¹²

^{*} Net-zero technologies identified based on the IEA's 2021 Roadmap to Net-Zero.⁶

BREAKOUT 1

Examples of the importance of chemistry for net zero technologies

Electric vehicles: The batteries in EVs add substantial weight. For both safety and efficiency, this weight increase will have to be compensated for by using lighter material in the car's other components. The uptake of EVs will therefore drive demand for plastics. Already, the American Chemistry Council estimates that the amount of plastics per vehicle has increased 16% from 2012 to 2021, to an average of 411 pounds.¹³ An industry-led market study estimated that the electric vehicle plastics market would grow from US\$3.7 billion in 2022 to \$12.6 billion in 2027.¹⁴ EV producers have started thinking about how to make their supply chains net-zero. Volkswagen, for example, has a net-zero target that includes its supply chains, while General Motors used over 39 million pounds of recycled plastic in its vehicles in 2023 and has set targets to increase this amount, and EV producer Rivian has a target of 40% recycled and bio-based content in the polymers used in their vehicles by 2030.^{15,16,17}

Batteries: The large-scale electrification that will be necessary for the energy transition will require a rapid increase in the uptake of battery technologies, as well as the recycling of batteries to limit environmental damage from mining. Rechargeable lithium-ion batteries rely on cathode active materials—chemicals composed of metal oxides. In March 2022, both BASF and General Motors announced plans to open plants producing cathode active materials (CAM) in Bécancour, Quebec, and in 2023, Ford made a similar investment.¹⁸⁻²⁰ Honda's recent \$15 billion investment in Ontario will also include CAM production.²¹

Refrigerants: Fridges and air conditioning units rely on refrigerants to transfer heat and keep us cool. The same technology is used by electric heat pumps, which will be increasingly adopted to decarbonize home heating. Refrigerants used in the past were phased out under the Montreal Protocol because of their damaging effects to the ozone layer. However, the new generation of refrigerants has a high global warming potential when leaked into the atmosphere. Countries therefore agreed in 2016 to also phase these out.²² As heating and cooling technologies using refrigerants are more widely adopted, the chemistry of refrigerants will be an active and important field of research and development to ensure these chemicals do not have unintended effects.

Weather-protection on solar PV panels: Epoxy resins, which are currently made out of oil derivatives including Bisphenol A (BPA), are commonly used for coating and insulation, and to protect solar panels against the weather.²³ With an increased uptake of solar PV, a sustainable alternative that can ensure longevity of the panels will be needed. Several bio-based alternatives are in development, including chemicals based on vegetable oil or sugars.^{24,25}

Nitrogen fertilizers for food production: With the global population expected to grow rapidly over the next few decades, so will the demand for food. It is expected that this will in turn create a significant increase in the demand for nitrogen fertilizers, even as their application becomes more targeted and efficient to prevent overuse.²⁶













The Challenge: Reducing Emissions

Emissions profile

The chemical and fertilizer sector in Canada is directly responsible for an annual total of 23 megatonnes of greenhouse gas emissions. 65% of reported emissions come from Alberta-based facilities and 20% from Ontario-based facilities.^{3,27}

The petrochemical manufacturing subsector is responsible for the largest share of reported emissions (39%), with fertilizer chemicals at 38% as a close second.²⁷

There are over 3,300 chemical manufacturers operating in Canada, but emissions from the sector are largely concentrated in a small number of facilities and companies.²⁸ The five highest emitting facilities together make up more than half (52%) of the sector's total.²⁷ Six of the ten largest emitters are in Alberta.²⁷

The 23 megatonnes of direct emissions are mainly caused by the combustion of fossil fuels, process emissions, and onsite electricity production.

However, the sector is also responsible for indirect emissions, both from the production of feedstocks used in the industry (upstream) and the end-of-life incineration or disposal of products. The Canadian Climate Institute estimates that these indirect emissions made up an additional 14 megatonnes in 2021.⁴

To build a net-zero world by 2050, the global chemical sector's emissions must peak in the next few years and decline by about 15% by 2030, even as a growing population and the energy transition spur further demand for high-value chemicals.²⁹



Note: since direct and indirect emissions in this figure are based on separate data sources and years, they cannot be directly compared or summed.

State of play in the Canadian chemical sector

In drafting this report, Clean Energy Canada held expert interviews with ten companies that have chemical production facilities in Canada. These companies represent operations across six different provinces, with the majority of facilities located in Sarnia, Ontario, or in industrial clusters in Alberta. Most of the companies we spoke to produce petrochemicals made using fossil fuels, often including natural gas, or components of natural gas or oil (including benzene, ethane, and propane). The most commonly produced chemical products in Canada (by tonnes of production) are ethylene, polyethylene, ammonia, and urea—all produced on the basis of fossil fuels.³⁰ Together, these make up about two-thirds of the mass of chemicals produced.

On the basis of other feedstocks

BREAKOUT 2

Examples of chemicals produced in Canada and some of their uses

On the basis of fossil fuels



| Ethylene and polyethylene | Plastic used for packaging and grocery bags, but also larger multi-use items such as kayaks, water tanks, and in construction. | |
|------------------------------|---|--|
| Styrene monomers | Plastic used in food and drink containers, packaging, building insulation, and electronics. | |
| Polypropylene | Plastic used in car parts such as door panels, bottles, jars, hot beverage cups, food packaging, fibers, fabrics, and medical applications. | |
| Ethylbenzene | Solvent found in synthetic rubber, fuels, paints, and inks. | |
| Methanol | Base chemical or shipping fuel. | |
| Carbon black | Reinforcing rubber for tires. | |
| Ammonia | Fertilizer, industrial refrigerant, cleaning products. | |

| Sodium chlorate | Used in pulp and paper industry, but also in mining and pyrotechnics. |
|------------------|---|
| Sodium hydroxide | Soaps, detergents, water treatment, pulp and paper production. |
| Chlorine | Water treatment. |

Most of the companies interviewed have corporate net-zero 2050 targets. These targets usually cover emissions directly from production and from purchased electricity (Scope 1 and 2), but not the upstream emissions from feedstock production or downstream emissions from the use of the product (Scope 3).

Many of the companies interviewed also have 2030 Scope 1 and 2 emissions reduction targets, although some of these targets are intensity-based, meaning companies commit to reducing their emissions per unit of production rather than their overall emissions. Dow has a net-zero target for 2050 that includes Scope 3 as well as an absolute emissions reduction target for 2030, and Shell recently updated its global corporate 2030 absolute reduction target to include emissions from sold products (part of Scope 3).³¹

When it comes to implementing these commitments, most of the companies we interviewed are in early stages. Many have taken measures to improve energy efficiency, such as through waste heat recovery. In fact, many have a long-standing commitment to improving operational and energy use efficiencies, driven primarily by the resulting cost savings. A few companies have invested in carbon capture and storage (CCS) projects, or are considering their options for fuel switching to hydrogen or electricity. However, when it comes to the next big steps of technology and feedstock switching, companies largely indicated that they are still evaluating their options and waiting for technology to develop further and come down in cost.

Drivers for change

There are several factors driving companies to adopt emissions reductions targets and measures:

Regulatory pressure: Interviewees said "it cannot be understated how important [regulations] can be in spurring change", and that regulatory drivers are "the true engine" for change. Regulation could take the form of direct product regulations, but also more indirect climate policies such as emissions pricing or investment tax credits, which can change the cost calculation for companies when making investment decisions.

Internal sustainability leadership: Interviewees indicated that motivation to be a market leader in sustainability can also be a driver for change. Some companies responded that they were proud to be an early mover or market leader, or that their management had a personal commitment to sustainability. **Rising customer/stakeholder pressure and market opportunities for lower-emissions products:** Several companies indicated having received direct requests from customers for low-emissions products or products with increased recycled content. However, they also indicated that customers are not always able to pay the increased price for these products, and in some cases the feedstock was not available at the scale needed.

Cross-cutting barriers

Interviews also identified several cross-cutting barriers to further emission reductions in the sector.* Most of these barriers can be grouped into the following categories:

Regulatory uncertainty: Companies emphasized that, given the scale of the necessary transformations and investments, regulatory certainty is key. One company said that a lack of clarity on policies that were still under development at the time of the interview (including investment tax credits) made investment decisions more difficult. Several companies also mentioned long-term certainty on carbon pricing is needed to make investments bankable. Uncertainty existed in relation to existing programs and policies, potential changes in government, and interaction between federal and provincial policies.

Cost: The adoption of new technologies to reduce emissions in the chemical industry often requires large upfront investments. Understanding the economics and justifying the capital for these investments was seen as one of the largest hurdles. Moreover, chemical companies compete in global markets—both on the price of their product as well as for capital investment. With rising interest rates there is also a shorter payback tolerance, making large investments more difficult to justify. The cost of energy when switching fuels (e.g. from natural gas to electricity or hydrogen) can also be prohibitive in some jurisdictions.

Technology availability: The chemical sector in Canada comprises many different products and processes. While solutions to reduce emissions exist for many of these, interviewees noted that some technologies are still in early stages of development and are not yet available at commercial scale, or at a competitive price. Specifically, companies mentioned that further development was needed for the following technologies or processes: carbon capture, chemical recycling, the use of biomass as a feedstock, electric furnaces, methane pyrolysis for hydrogen, and the burning of hydrogen as a fuel.

* Note that these reflect barriers at the time of the interviews, which were mostly held in January and February 2024.

Structural/practical barriers: Chemical facilities generally have long lifetimes spanning decades. Retrofitting assets is costly, but shutting down existing infrastructure is also difficult to justify financially. Many chemical plants run constantly, only pausing once every few years to implement necessary maintenance (which comes with a cost of lost production). These turnaround cycles differ per plant, from two to five years and as long as ten years. If this maintenance window is missed for emissions reduction upgrades, it can be years before there is another opportunity to implement the project. Funding and assistance programs are not always attuned to that reality, and several companies cited examples of being ineligible for funding as a consequence or not having enough time to engineer and execute a project within maintenance and funding windows.

Geography: Barriers to emissions reductions are not universal across the country. While carbon capture and storage may become a viable option for the industry in Alberta, in Ontario there is currently no regulatory framework (although this is under consultation), and its future potential will likely be limited by a lack of suitable geology. Some companies in Sarnia also cited a lack of plot space available within close proximity to emissions sources as a constraint. Facilities in Alberta and Saskatchewan that wish to reduce emissions through electrification, on the other hand, are constrained by a relatively carbon intensive electricity supply. Other geographic concerns include provincespecific regulations (such as specific concerns about the emissions-pricing system in Ontario), the availability of a skilled workforce, and regional challenges with the availability of feedstocks, (including usable plastic waste for recycling in less populated areas).





Action Areas to Include in a Roadmap to Net Zero

Achieving a net-zero chemical sector in Canada will be challenging, but presents an enormous economic opportunity. Pivoting toward the products that will be in demand in a net-zero world will require forward thinking, planning, and investment from governments and industry. At the same time, this transition will not be possible without federal and provincial governments providing regulatory certainty, setting ambitious targets and policy, and supporting the development of new technologies.

To jumpstart this transition and ensure policies and investments build on a realistic pathway to net-zero, the chemical industry, in conjunction with government, should develop a Roadmap to Net-Zero Chemicals.

The Canadian concrete sector has undergone a similar effort in collaboration with the federal government.³² In the U.S., the Department of Energy has produced a Pathways to Commercial Liftoff report for the chemical and refining sectors, mapping a pathway to net-zero.³³ These could be examples for the Canadian chemical sector to follow. To ensure industry is working with governments at all levels, this roadmap should be developed with the federal government in collaboration with key provinces. However, given the geographically specific nature of chemical production in Canada, both Alberta and Ontario have opportunities to show leadership through their own provincial industrial strategy and planning.

A successful roadmap requires buy-in and commitments from both government and industry stakeholders. It needs to set out the specific role of different technological solutions and policy levers in the transition, while having the flexibility to adapt to changes in technology maturity, availability, and efficacy. It also needs to include commitments from both industry and governments on actions to be taken in the shortand long-term. A successful roadmap must therefore be developed by the sector itself, in collaboration with government. The sections below aim to provide a blueprint, identifying the key action areas that a roadmap should address. This paper is intended to lay the groundwork for a net-zero roadmap by providing a framework of key action areas and early priority actions toward a net-zero chemical sector in Canada, producing high-value chemicals that underpin a net-zero future:



Table 1: Overview of action areas to be included in a Roadmap to Net-Zero

1 Increasing circularity

| Barriers / | ⁄ chal | lenges |
|------------|--------|--------|
| | | |

- Insufficient collection and sorting of waste
- Technology development

Early priority actions for governments

- Coordinate to ensure consistent collection, sorting, and recycling practices;
- Ensure recyclability is taken into account before products are put on the market; and
- Set future targets for minimum recycled content in products.

Early priority actions for industry

- Identify where circularity can play a role in current and future production processes;
- Design products that are recyclable at their end of life; and
- Invest in research and pilot projects using chemical recycling.

ଞ

2 Transitioning to renewable feedstocks

Barriers / challenges

- Availability of alternative feedstocks
- Cost of alternative feedstocks
- Energy or land use requirements

Early priority actions for governments

- Fund research and development for alternative, sustainable feedstocks that do not compete with food production;
- Work with other ambitious jurisdictions to facilitate knowledge sharing and research collaboration for developing alternative feedstock supply chains; and
- Develop a strategic plan for the use of biomass across different sectors in the energy transition to ensure limited supply is allocated to the best use cases through the use of tax credits or other mechanisms that incentivise producing biomass for specific industries.

Early priority actions for industry

- Fund research and development for alternative, sustainable feedstocks; and
- Identify future sustainable feedstock alternatives for their products.

3 Electrification/fuel switching



- Narrow windows to implement upgrades
- · Regulatory certainty
- Cost
- High energy requirements and higher carbon intensity of electricity supply in some provinces
- Technology development
- Available infrastructure

Early priority actions for governments

- Co-fund projects demonstrating early adoption of emissions reduction technologies beyond carbon capture, such as industrial heat pumps and electric crackers;
- Align funding programs with the practical realities of the chemical sector such as turnaround times, for example by designing funding programs that have a continuous intake process;
- Provide carbon pricing certainty through maintaining the industrial carbon price and providing a framework for carbon contracts for difference; and
- Develop energy strategies that ensure abundant, clean, predictable, and affordable electricity to facilitate electrification.

Early priority actions for industry

- Bring together a consortium to launch an electric cracking pilot facility in Canada, building on research in Europe;
- Invest in pilot projects adopting emission reduction technologies, including behind-the-meter renewables, electricity storage, and the electrification of process heat; and
- Map out realistic pathways to a net-zero future for each of their product categories.

4 Carbon capture and storage

Barriers / challenges

Early priority actions for governments

- Regional availability
- Cost
- High energy requirement
- Narrow windows to implement upgrades
- Align funding programs with the practical realities of the chemical sector such as turnaround times;
- Provide carbon pricing certainty through maintaining the industrial carbon price and providing a framework for carbon contracts for difference; and
- Provide assistance for promising carbon capture projects in the chemical sector while maintaining a technology-neutral approach to emissions reductions that fairly evaluates and supports the most promising technologies and pathways.

Early priority actions for industry

- Evaluate emissions reductions technologies and pathways with a technology-neutral approach that facilitates the piloting and commercialization of the most effective and financially sustainable solutions; and
- Invest in pilot and commercial projects for emissions reductions and collect data on cost, energy usage, and effective capture rates, and share best practices.



CO₂

5 Energy efficiency gains

Barriers / challenges

- Limited gains left to be made
- Early priority actions for governments
- Align funding programs with the practical realities of the chemical sector such as turnaround times.

Early priority actions for industry

• Continue to invest in energy efficiency gains and research and development budgets to explore innovations for future deep efficiency savings.



Cross-Cutting Goal:

Transition the Canadian Chemicals Sector to Underpin High-Value Supply Chains That Deliver a Net-Zero Future

A pathway to net zero for Canadian chemistry will mean a transition of the sector, both in its production methods and in what it produces. The energy transition provides an opportunity for Canadian producers to pivot toward high-value end products that underpin a net-zero future.

Historically, the chemicals sector has often been involved in supply chains for disposable products single-use plastics are a well-known example. In 2022 the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) found that nearly two-thirds of plastic waste came from plastics with lifetimes of under five years.³⁴ Every year, Canadians throw away more than three million tonnes of plastic.³⁵ The OECD estimated that in 2019 the end-of-life greenhouse gas emissions caused by plastic disposal around the world amounted to 193 megatonnes of CO₂e annually (close to the total emissions of a country like Colombia).³⁶ Globally, plastic production is expected to double by 2050 and more than triple by 2100 without intervention.³⁷

To address direct emissions from the chemical sector as well as the estimated 14 megatonnes of annual emissions caused by the end-of-life disposal of products and by the use of feedstocks, the sector should optimize the use of its products and resources.⁴ Only addressing inputs (e.g. switching feedstocks to biomass or hydrogen) while still producing the same amount of chemicals would lead to an unrealistically large strain on renewable electricity supply or land use.^{38,39} If the current amount of plastic produced for Canadian consumption was created using biomass from crops, for example, it would require a land area equivalent to a third of Nova Scotia. 40,*

A realistic and profitable pathway to net zero therefore requires rethinking supply chains. The same chemical products that are currently used to produce disposable yogurt containers can also be used to produce doors for EVs. A pivot toward high-value supply chains for longer-lasting products that underpin a net-zero future is an important part of the chemical sector's road to net zero. It will reduce emissions from endof-life disposal, feedstock use, and production. At the same time, higher-value supply chains can provide opportunities for investments in emissions reductions, as buyers may be explicitly interested in purchasing low-emissions products.

The opportunity to reduce emissions by addressing overuse and waste of chemicals has been recognized by other subsectors, too. Nitrogen fertilizers, for example, are often overapplied, with one study estimating that more than 50% of fertilizer is wasted and another study estimating that a combination of harvest losses, food waste, and overapplication together cause 40% of nitrogen in fertilizers to be lost.^{41, 38}

^{*} Canadian plastic consumption data based on 2019 data from Statistics Canada. Nova Scotia is 55,284 km².



Fertilizer Canada has estimated that emissions from fertilizer application could be significantly reduced through a "Right Source, Right Rate, Right Time, Right Place" (4R) best management approach, applying fertilizers more efficiently.⁴² The Canadian concrete sector, too, included the need to use concrete more efficiently in its Roadmap to Net-zero.³²

The federal government has already advanced efforts to achieve a shift away from disposable end products, including through its Single Use Plastics Prohibition, which went into effect in June 2023, prohibiting the manufacture, import, and sale of certain categories of single-use plastic such as checkout bags, ring carriers, straws, and stirring sticks.^{43,*} More policy action is needed to reduce disposable production, including at provincial and international levels. In 2022, the United Nations Environmental Assembly adopted a resolution committing to end plastic pollution.⁴⁴ International negotiations in Ottawa in April 2024 resulted in the Ottawa Roadmap, promising a global agreement before the end of 2024.⁴⁵

Governments have an important role to play in this transition. They should implement policies aimed at reducing lower-value and disposable end products. At the same time, they should facilitate a shift toward high-value, net-zero-aligned chemical products by developing incentives and considering how to market low-carbon Canadian chemicals for domestic and export markets.

The chemical industry also has a role in this shift to future-proof the industry by seeking opportunities to orient production toward high-value, net-zero-aligned supply chains.

* In November 2023, the Federal Court of Canada found the prohibition to be too broad and unconstitutional under the Canadian Environmental Protection Act. The federal government's appeal of the case is ongoing and the prohibition remains in place under a stay order.

Increasing circularity

Background

Chemical supply chains, especially plastics, currently use a lot of fossil feedstocks and turn these into products that are disposed of at the end of their life. This adds new carbon into the carbon cycle and contributes to global warming.

The emissions caused by a chemical product after it has been sold to another sector or end consumer are not accounted for in the Canadian chemical sector's total emissions of 23 megatonnes per year. However, most chemical products cause significant emissions at the end of their lifetime. These could be refrigerants that leak from cooling systems, urea applied to agricultural land emitting CO_2 , or plastic waste that is burned or landfilled. An analysis of the chemical sector in Germany estimated that end-of-life emissions could account for more than 50% of the chemical sector's emissions.⁴⁶

According to estimates from the OECD and the Canadian federal government, only 6 to 9% of plastic waste in Canada was recycled, while 4% was incinerated, and 82 to 86% landfilled. The remainder of Canadian plastic waste (1 to 7%) was "mismanaged," meaning it ended up in nature or waterways.^{47,35,48}

Potential net-zero solutions

Circularity (reusing the carbon atoms that are already in material cycles, or more commonly known as recycling) can significantly reduce the need for fossil feedstocks or scarce alternatives like biomass. Customer demand for recycled content has also been on the rise, according to companies interviewed by Clean Energy Canada. Academic analyses show that an effective recycling rate of 70-75%, combined with more costly or scarce feedstock technologies like biomass or using captured carbon would enable net-zero emissions plastics.^{38,49,50}

Existing recycling facilities mainly use mechanical recycling—reusing materials without changing the chemical structure—for example by turning plastic waste into plastic pellets for new production.

Barriers to circularity

Mechanical recycling, especially of plastics, has not been very successful to date. There are two main hurdles to mechanical plastics recycling.53 Firstly, collection and sortation systems are insufficient in many places and not standardized, resulting in a shortage of usable feedstock. Interviewees indicated this could especially pose a challenge in areas with significant plastic production, but relatively lower population density (and therefore less usable consumer waste), such as in Alberta. They also pointed to a lack of capacity and consistency in recycling practices across municipalities as a barrier to feedstock supply. Secondly, plastic waste often consists of a mix of different polymers and additives such as plasticizers and colourings, making it difficult to turn collected plastic waste into usable pellets. Better collection systems, as well as regulation to design plastics to be recyclable could alleviate these problems.

Additionally, current recycling techniques often do not achieve a "closed loop"—delivering a product of equal quality as the original. Instead, higher-value plastics are still often "downcycled" into lower-value or non-recyclable plastics, such as when polyethylene terephthalate bottles are turned into fibers for clothing.^{53,54} Even when plastics are recycled, the process can degrade the quality such that a product can only be recycled once or twice before ultimately being discarded.

BREAKOUT 3

Chemical recycling

For products and materials where mechanical recycling is not possible, industry has suggested that chemical recycling may provide a pathway for circularity. Chemical recycling is an umbrella term for technologies that change the chemical composition of waste to make it reusable, for example through gasification, pyrolysis, or depolymerisation. However, some experts have raised concerns about the broad use of the term "chemical recycling," arguing that there needs to be transparency about what new product is being produced through the recycling process to prevent plastic incineration from falling under this banner.⁵¹

Chemical recycling is still in early stages of development, but several interviewed companies indicated that they were conducting research into this pathway. Cabot, a company producing carbon black in Sarnia, Ontario, has started projects in other parts of the world to chemically recycle used tires, reclaiming carbon and tire pyrolysis oil to be used in carbon black production.⁵² Chemical recycling is more energy intensive, making mechanical recycling preferable where possible.⁴⁶

Short-term steps

In April 2024, the federal government announced a Federal Plastics Registry, which will require companies that put plastics into the Canadian market to report the quantity of those plastics and where different quantities end up at the end of their lifetime (whether it be collected, diverted, or disposed).⁵⁵

Federal or provincial governments should:

- Coordinate to ensure consistent collection, sorting, and recycling practices;
- Ensure recyclability is taken into account before products are put on the market; and
- Set future targets for minimum recycled content in products.

Chemical producers should:

Identify where circularity can play a role in their current and future production processes;

- Design products that are recyclable at their end of life; and
- Invest in research and pilot projects using chemical recycling.

2 Transitioning to renewable feedstocks

Background

While many chemical companies operating in Canada are committed to efficiency improvements in the shortterm and exploring larger technology shifts to eliminate production emissions in the medium- to long-term, one aspect of the transition seems to go largely unnoticed: the feedstock.

The majority of chemical production in Canada uses fossil feedstocks such as crude oil derivatives like naphtha or natural gas liquids. Although fossil feedstocks are not combusted for heat, significant greenhouse gases are emitted in feedstock production, chemical production, and when chemicals are disposed of at their end of life. The production of fossil fuel feedstocks for chemicals causes significant upstream emissions. In the production of natural gas and natural gas liquids, significant amounts of methane (a greenhouse gas more potent than CO_2) leak into the atmosphere.⁵⁹

B

Inorganic feedstocks (not containing carbon) for other chemicals may have a smaller emissions impact, but can still cause other challenges. Chemicals such as sodium chlorate, hydrochloric acid, and chlorine, for example, are based on salts. Around half of these salts are sourced in Canada, while the rest need to be imported. Interviewees from this subsector indicated that the largest source of emissions for these feedstocks is made up by the shipment of raw materials.

BREAKOUT 4

How fossil fuels are turned into the most common chemicals

Ethylene is produced through steam cracking of fossil fuel feedstocks, which in Canada are mainly ethane and propane. Most of the ethylene is then turned into polyethylene through polymerization, forming the basis for most consumer plastics—but ethylene is also turned into other chemicals used in the production of paints or cosmetics, for example. In the production of these and other petrochemicals such as polystyrene and propylene, the carbon atoms from the natural gas or petroleum are stored in the chemical product. When the product is burned or disintegrates in a landfill or the environment, these carbon atoms can enter the atmosphere in the form of CO₂ or methane.⁵⁶

Ammonia, another one of Canada's most commonly produced chemicals, is made out of hydrogen derived from natural gas, resulting in significant process emissions.⁵⁷ Canada currently produces around 8,200 tonnes of hydrogen per day almost exclusively from natural gas, emitting nine kilograms of CO₂ per kilogram of hydrogen produced.⁵⁷ Most of this hydrogen is used for the production of ammonia, which is then commonly combined with liquid carbon dioxide to produce urea. When urea is used as a fertilizer in agriculture, the carbon stored in the urea molecules is released into the air.⁵⁸

Potential net-zero solutions: hydrogen

Instead of the current "grey" hydrogen production process, "blue", or "green", or even "turquoise" hydrogen can be used to produce "blue" or "green" ammonia (see Breakout 5).

The federal government has adopted a Clean Hydrogen Investment Tax Credit (ITC) which provides refundable tax credits for property acquired for clean hydrogen and ammonia production.⁶⁷ The tax credit is between 15 and 40% depending on the level of emissions per tonne of hydrogen produced.

Hydrogen has also been suggested as a feedstock for some organic chemicals. Since these chemicals contain carbon atoms, the hydrogen would need to be combined with a source of carbon. Captured carbon could theoretically provide a carbon-neutral source, as long as the carbon is captured directly from the air rather than from an industrial process.* Although a theoretical possibility, there is very little practical experience with using hydrogen as a feedstock for organic chemicals. Some experience exists in methanol production (a precursor to many other chemicals) where CO_2 is already recycled and sometimes additional CO_2 is injected into the process to balance an excess of hydrogen in the converter.⁶⁸ Currently, there are two active plants in China using carbon captured from industrial emissions and hydrogen recovered from coke oven gas to produce methanol.⁶⁹ One of the companies interviewed by Clean Energy Canada said that manufacturing pathways are viable, but it's unsure if it could be produced at a price customers are able to pay.

* If carbon used is from the combustion of fossil fuels or industrial process emissions, it is not a carbon-neutral feedstock, as new carbon is ultimately released into the atmosphere.

BREAKOUT 5

Different shades of low-carbon hydrogen

Green hydrogen is produced through the electrolysis of water with renewable electricity, where water molecules are broken into hydrogen and oxygen. Several projects have been launched to produce green ammonia in Canada, including two projects in Point Tupper, Nova Scotia, four wind energy-based projects in Newfoundland, as well as projects in Quebec and British Columbia.^{63,64,65,66}

Blue hydrogen uses the same technology as current hydrogen production (reforming natural gas through steam), but the CO₂ emitted in the process is captured. With capture rates of over 90%, this could theoretically reduce emissions to 2-3 kg CO₂/kg H₂.⁵⁷ In practice, the two existing projects producing blue hydrogen in Alberta have not yet reached those carbon capture rates. Shell's Quest facility captured 77% of the CO₂ in the syngas in 2022 (an estimated 43% of the facility's total emissions), while Nutrien's fertilizer facility with CCS captured an estimated 29% of the facility's emissions.^{60,61} Blue hydrogen still requires the production of natural gas, which is associated with significant upstream emissions. Other technologies like methane pyrolysis are still in development but are viewed by some in the sector as promising solutions, with two companies in British Columbia promising to deliver "turquoise hydrogen" produced with this technology.62 Methane pyrolysis still uses natural gas, but produces solid carbon rather than CO₂ as a byproduct. One interviewee pointed out that methane pyrolysis could be a particularly suitable solution in Ontario where carbon capture is less feasible than in other regions.

The federal hydrogen investment tax credit uses the carbon intensity of hydrogen production as a metric, rather than distinguishing between different production methods.



Barriers to clean hydrogen (and captured carbon) as a feedstock

Recent studies conducting life cycle analyses found that the production of ammonia through the "blue" pathway could reduce emissions by 43 to 70%, whereas green ammonia production could reduce emissions by 90 to 100%.^{*,70,71} However, green hydrogen is currently twice as expensive as blue hydrogen, and both alternatives are more expensive than the fully emitting variant.⁷² Interviewed companies widely agreed that cost was the biggest barrier for using low-carbon hydrogen, especially green hydrogen, as a feedstock. Costs are expected to come down as green hydrogen production becomes more widespread. Bloomberg's models of hydrogen cost see green hydrogen becoming cheaper than blue hydrogen in Canada by 2030, but there may still be regional disparities.⁷²

In addition to cost, using a combination of hydrogen and captured carbon for organic chemicals^{**} may not prove viable in terms of both technology and energy use. Just as burning hydrocarbons (such as fossil fuels) releases a lot of energy, putting these molecules back together requires a lot of (clean) energy. Studies have found that producing plastics from captured CO_2 and green hydrogen would drastically increase electricity needs, with one study estimating that it would require 40 to 70 times more electricity than current production.^{39,38,73} For global primary chemical production, this pathway would require 32 PWh of electricity in 2050—more than current global energy consumption for all purposes.³⁸

Potential net-zero solutions: biomass

Biomass could serve as another alternative feedstock for carbon-based chemicals. Since the carbon in biomass has been absorbed from the atmosphere through photosynthesis, biomass-based chemicals can be carbon-neutral over their lifetime. Some studies even suggest that biomass-based plastics could function as a carbon sink, so long as they are not burned and don't disintegrate.³⁷

There are numerous pathways for creating organic chemicals from biomass. Polyethylene, for example, has been successfully produced through the dehydration of ethanol made out of sugarcane or maize.⁷⁴ Many biobased chemical pathways rely on producing methanol (a precursor to many chemicals) through gasification or anaerobic digestion of biomass. Some studies suggest this could also be applicable to ammonia production.⁷⁵

Since methane, ethane, and propane are among the most common feedstocks for petrochemicals (such as ethylene for polyethylene plastics), the use of renewable natural gas (RNG) or renewable propane—for example produced with post-consumer waste or captured from landfills—could also be used to meet a share of feedstock needs.

Barriers to using biomass as a feedstock

Given the heterogeneity of products within the chemical industry, different biobased pathways will have to be developed to fit product specifications. Producers indicate that biobased feedstock may present a netzero pathway for some of their products, but that more research is needed to see where this pathway can bring about real emissions reductions. For carbon black, for example, biomass currently has a much lower conversion rate than fossil feedstock, meaning that overall emissions could turn out higher when switching feedstocks.

Companies interviewed by Clean Energy Canada widely agree that the lack of availability of alternative feedstocks poses a real challenge. Several interviewees said their companies were considering switching feedstocks in the longer term, but that finding "adequate and affordable" feedstocks was a concern, especially with other industries competing for this emissions reduction pathway. Interviewees also mentioned possible ethical concerns about land use. Where waste biomass is not an option, the land area required to grow biomass poses a problem and risks competing with food crops. One analysis estimated that the production of net-zero chemicals with biomass would require around 3,000 m² of land per tonne of plastic produced.³⁸ That means the current amount of plastic produced for Canadian consumption would require a land area equivalent to a third of Nova Scotia.40

A circular bioeconomy combining recycling with biomass feedstock could reduce emissions while limiting the land used to grow biomass.³⁷ Moreover, the use of waste biomass could provide a feedstock that does not compete with food production, such as municipal solid waste or manure.⁷⁶ In the use of waste biomass, it is important to take a lifecycle approach when calculating emissions reductions.

^{*} Depending on assumptions, including whether the emissions from producing solar panels/windmills for renewable electricity are taken into account.

^{**} Organic chemicals are chemicals which contain bonds between carbon and hydrogen atoms. They are currently mainly produced on the basis of fossil fuel feedstocks.

Short-term steps

Transitioning to renewable feedstocks is a complicated but crucial part of the road to net-zero chemicals. As such, it will require a comprehensive policy framework and collaboration between government and industry.

In the European Union, several member states recently issued a joint statement stressing that "an overarching European policy framework is required to realise the shift from fossil to sustainable carbon feedstocks, in order to secure long-term competitiveness of the European chemical industry in a climate-neutral and circular economy."⁷⁷ The statement also outlines policy measures that the European Commission should take, including technology neutral incentives to substitute virgin fossil carbon by recycled materials, sustainable biomass and captured CO₂, product regulation, support for innovation, and a sustainable carbon availability strategy.

As Canada seeks to stay competitive in a global market moving to net-zero, it should follow suit in outlining strategic actions to support the transition to renewable feedstocks.

Federal and provincial governments should:

- Fund research and development for alternative, sustainable feedstocks that do not compete with food production;
- Work with other ambitious jurisdictions to facilitate knowledge sharing and research collaboration for developing alternative feedstock supply chains; and
- Develop a strategic plan for the use of biomass across different sectors in the energy transition to ensure limited supply is allocated to the best use cases through the use of tax credits or other mechanisms that incentivise producing biomass for specific industries.

Chemical producers should:

- Fund research and development for alternative feedstocks; and
- Identify future sustainable feedstock alternatives for their products.

3 Electrification and fuel switching



Stationary combustion of fuels for the production of heat is responsible for over a third of direct emissions in the Canadian chemical industry, and interviewed companies consistently pointed to heat and steam production from natural gas as one of their largest sources of emissions and energy usage.³

Many chemical manufacturing processes require high temperatures, with some processes taking place between 400 and 1000 degrees Celsius. However, these temperatures are still not as high as those required in the steel or cement industries.⁷⁸

Potential net-zero solutions

The use of fossil fuels such as natural gas for energy is relatively inefficient. In the world's total energy system, almost two-thirds of all primary energy is wasted in energy production, transportation, and use.⁷⁹ Electrification is often a more efficient use of energy.

In the chemical sector, direct electrification with renewables could provide an efficient, zero-emissions alternative for heat and steam production. Several different technologies for electrical heating at high temperatures have already reached maturity, including electric boilers, induction furnaces, and electric arc furnaces.⁷⁸ Direct electrification is especially efficient in processes that require lower heat (up to 500 degrees celsius).⁴⁶ Heat pumps, for example, can currently reach temperatures up to 180 degrees Celsius with very high efficiency, whereas electric boilers combined with electric superheaters can produce steam at up to 500 degrees Celsius. An analysis in Europe found that direct electrification with a low-emissions grid could cut more than half of the emissions from the chemical industry.⁷⁸

The federal government has made available an investment tax credit of up to 30% which can be used for acquiring clean technology property, including renewable electricity generation and storage equipment, solar or geothermal heating, or heat pumps.⁸⁰

For higher temperature heat, the combustion of clean hydrogen may also provide a desired outcome. Interviewed companies had differing opinions on the potential to use hydrogen as a combustion fuel, with some seeing it as a realistic pathway or good transition fuel, while others emphasized that direct electrification would be more efficient and less costly. These viewpoints are also influenced by regional variations in the cost of different energy sources and the needs of distinct subsectors. Many chemical companies produce hydrogen as a byproduct, including petrochemical companies cracking hydrocarbons and companies producing chemicals through the electrolysis of salts. Often, this hydrogen is already recycled as a fuel, but sometimes it is sold or even vented. Facilities that recycle their hydrogen as fuel already have the infrastructure and technical capacity to combust hydrogen, making a potential fuel switch more feasible.

Barriers to electrification and fuel-switching

There is no progress as of yet in the electrification of heat production in Canadian chemicals. Among interviewed companies, one indicated they had looked at an electric boiler to produce supplementary steam, but none had implemented any of these technologies.

Hesitance about the commercial readiness of electric technologies played a role in the lack of uptake. Additionally, interviewees mentioned the high upfront costs of these large-scale retrofits was prohibitive. Retrofitting an existing chemical plant or building a new low-emissions plant comes at a high upfront capital cost, which is not always easy to justify for companies competing in global markets. In addition to capital costs, companies raised concerns about the cost of energy—in particular the cost of hydrogen as a fuel. For electrification to be a viable option, electricity and grid infrastructure also need to be reliable and affordable (see Breakout 7).

Making investments also often requires longer-term policy certainty. If companies know that they will have to reduce their emissions to meet regulatory requirements, they know investments in electrification or fuel switching will pay off in the long term. Similarly, some companies mentioned a lack of certainty around carbon pricing (especially beyond 2030) made it more difficult to make a business case for investing in emissions reductions.

Finally, there are the practical realities of implementing large upgrades. Many chemical plants run constantly, only pausing once every few years to implement necessary maintenance. These turnaround cycles differ per plant, from two to five years, to as long as ten years, and maintenance periods are planned well in advance. If this maintenance window is missed for emission reductions upgrades, it can be years before there is another opportunity. Funding and assistance programs are not always attuned to that reality and several companies cited examples of being ineligible for funding as a consequence.

BREAKOUT 6

Electric cracking

Much of the petrochemical industry relies on cracking, where large hydrocarbons are converted into smaller hydrocarbon molecules. This production method is used, for example, for ethylene, propylene, benzene, and other precursors to plastics. Ethylene (and other olefins) can be produced from naphtha or from natural gas liquids like ethane. Cracking from ethane is most common in the Canadian petrochemical industry, as it is a cheaper feedstock and widely available in Canada.⁸¹

Steam crackers function at very high temperatures, up to around 850 degrees Celsius, usually burning propane or natural gas.⁸² Electrifying the cracking process would eliminate the direct use of natural gas in the chemical industry's most energyintensive process.⁸³ Additionally, researchers argue that switching to electric crackers would significantly increase the efficiency, with fossil fuel-powered naphtha crackers currently using only 30% of the energy from fuel combustion for the cracking reaction.⁸⁴ In current processes, a lot of the heat is recovered and used to power steam turbines, which could also be replaced by electromotors. In addition to building new fully electric crackers, existing crackers could likely be retrofitted with electric heat.

Still, cracking hydrocarbons produces a range of byproducts, including methane and hydrogen. In conventional crackers, these byproducts are used as combustion fuel, resulting in additional CO₂ and water vapor. Electric crackers, which do not use combustion, will have to be complemented by a separate use for these byproducts, for example by separating them out and putting them on the fuel market.

The first electric cracker pilots are now being built in Europe. In 2021, Dow and Shell signed a cooperation agreement to research electric cracking in the Netherlands.⁸⁵ In Germany, BASF, SABIC and Linde broke ground on an electric cracker in August 2022, promising emissions reductions of 95% or more.⁸⁶ INEOS Olefins secured funding in February 2023 to build an electric ethylene cracker in Belgium.⁸⁷

While most of these companies also operate in Canada, there are no (publicly announced) electric cracker pilots or research projects in Canada yet, presenting an underutilized opportunity to translate global learning to Canada.

The need for reliable clean electricity

A switch from fossil fuels to renewable electricity will require the build-out of reliable and affordable clean electricity. A single electric cracker can require several hundred megawatts of electricity. Since most chemical plants run continuously, they cannot rely solely on intermittent renewables (like solar or wind), and so the electrification of the chemical industry will require a well-balanced generation mix complemented by storage solutions. In the future, demand response may also be part of the solution, as early modelling studies show that dynamic operations (ramping production up and down) may enable large emissions reductions without overbuilding renewable energy resources.⁸⁸

Around half of the interviewed companies currently produce (part of) their own electricity through cogeneration. Some of them had concerns that purchasing electricity from the grid or producing it through on-site renewables could drive up costs. Some companies also indicated being committed to long-term contracts to sell part of their cogeneration to the grid. As jurisdictions move to net zero, the treatment of existing cogeneration facilities under electricity policy should be transparent and predictable.

Clean Energy Canada's modelling shows that electricity from wind and solar with storage are competitive in both Ontario and Alberta.⁸⁹ However, careful planning and oversight is required for a successful energy transition.⁹⁰ In this planning, provincial governments should take the electrification needs of the chemical sector into account, particularly the need for a reliable, continuous supply.

Some companies have taken small initial steps at their plants in Canada to move toward renewables. Imperial installed a 20 MW battery energy storage system at its Sarnia petrochemical plant, the largest behind-the-meter energy storage in North America at the time.⁹¹ The battery system allows the company to take clean electricity from the grid overnight and store it to use during daytime peak hours.⁹² Shell installed a 5 MW solar farm at its Scotford plant in Alberta.⁹³ Currently, it produces only 3% of the plant's electricity needs (and electricity still makes up a small share of its total energy needs), but expansion is underway.^{94,95} However, companies are hesitant to make large investments in electrification and renewables without certainty about regulation or cost developments.



Short-term steps

Provincial and federal governments should:

- Co-fund projects demonstrating early adoption of emissions reduction technologies beyond carbon capture, such as industrial heat pumps and electric crackers;
- Align funding programs with the practical realities of the chemical sector such as turnaround times, for example by designing funding programs that have a continuous intake process;
- Provide carbon pricing certainty through maintaining the industrial carbon price and providing a framework for carbon contracts for difference; and
- Develop energy strategies that ensure abundant, clean, predictable, and affordable electricity to facilitate electrification.

Chemical producers should:

- Bring together a consortium to launch an electric cracking pilot facility in Canada, building on research in Europe;
- Invest in pilot projects adopting emission reduction technologies, including behindthe-meter renewables and electricity storage, and the electrification of process heat; and
- Map out realistic pathways to a net-zero future for each of their product categories.

Carbon capture and storage (CCS)

Background

CCS is a popular solution among both industry and government. The federal government has adopted an investment tax credit for CCUS (carbon capture, utilization, and storage) and the province of Alberta has launched several initiatives to support CCS, including the Alberta Carbon Capture Incentive Program (estimated at \$3.2 to \$5.3 billion over the next decade⁹⁶), as well as a \$131 million grant program for CCS and industrial energy efficiency, and the Carbon Capture Kickstart program as part of Emissions Reductions Alberta.⁹⁷ One interviewee even referred to the "tunnel vision" certain Canadian governments seemed to have, with funding almost exclusively dedicated to this technology.

Potential emission reduction solutions

Carbon capture and storage can provide a solution where other options for emissions reduction are not readily available, for example for capturing waste gasses from chemical cracking processes, or other process emissions from chemical reactions.

Among interviewed chemical companies, CCS was the most common answer when asked what technological developments would enable them to create truly net-zero products. While some companies interviewed by Clean Energy Canada indicated that a lot more research and technology development would be necessary, others considered CCS ready for implementation and have started projects. Shell's Polaris project in Scotford, for example, is designed to capture post-combustion emissions from the Scotford Refinery's hydrogen plant as well as a CO_2 waste stream from the facility's monoethylene glycol plant.⁹⁸ The project recently reached Final Investment Decision and the company indicates it has the potential to reduce Scope 1 emissions by up to 22%.⁹⁹

Using pure oxygen (oxyfuel) for fuel combustion could create a more pure stream of CO_2 which is easier to capture while also eliminating NO_x emissions. A life cycle analysis of ethylene plants found that a combination of oxyfuel and carbon capture could reduce overall emissions from ethylene plants by up to 24%.¹⁰⁰

In November 2023, Dow announced the construction of a low-emissions integrated ethylene cracker and derivatives site in Fort Saskatchewan, Alberta, which will receive \$8.9 billion in capital investment (including \$1.8 billion from the Alberta Petrochemicals Incentive Program [APIP] and \$400 million from federal investment tax credits).¹¹ The site is expected to almost eliminate emissions from operations. It will still crack fossil ethane, but will only burn hydrogen as fuel in the steam cracker. The cracking of ethane into ethylene produces an offgas that contains both hydrogen and methane as byproducts. The hydrogen component will be separated out of the stream and recycled back to the furnaces as a fuel. The remaining methane will be separated and converted into hydrogen (using an autothermal reforming process [ATR]) with CO_2 emissions captured in the process. The plant is expected to begin operating in 2027, with construction beginning in 2024.

CO₂

Barriers to CCS

While many producers see great potential for CCS, presently there is not a lot of experience with this technology in the chemical sector (aside from the Shell Quest CCS project). Carbon capture projects in other sectors have also delivered mixed results. The Boundary Dam project in Saskatchewan, for example, had promised to capture up to 90% of carbon from power production, but analysts found that its long-term capture rate was only 57%.¹⁰¹

Of course, other technologies to reduce emissions in the chemical sector, such as industrial heat pumps or electric crackers, also require further technological development and demonstrations. However, there is a risk in seeing carbon capture as a silver bullet or safe bet, rather than one among a suite of potential options.

Crucially, carbon capture requires a very large amount of energy, especially in chemical production where there are multiple point sources of emissions or there is a low concentration of CO_2 in flue gasses, such as when a facility burns a mixture of natural gas and hydrogen.

Because of its complexity and high energy usage, CCS is also a very expensive option.¹⁰² According to the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change's latest report, it is one of the most expensive emission reduction technologies.¹⁰³

The federal government has adopted an investment tax credit for CCUS property, which offers up to 50% of the cost of capture equipment for process emissions and 37.5% of the cost of carbon transport and storage equipment. The ITC is expected to cost close to \$6 billion over six years.¹⁰⁴ Notably, the ITC has provisions that require repayment of the tax credit if the carbon is not permanently sequestered.

Infrastructure for carbon transport and storage does not currently exist in Ontario, limiting the technology as an option for chemical facilities in Sarnia. This also means facilities in Ontario are missing out on federal financial support provided as part of the CCUS ITC. In Alberta, on the other hand, the Alberta Carbon Trunk Line, the development of CCS hubs, and an existing regulatory framework for carbon sequestration make CCS a more attractive option for chemical companies.

Short-term steps

Provincial and federal governments should:

- Align funding programs with the practical realities of the chemical sector such as turnaround times;
- Provide carbon pricing certainty through maintaining the industrial carbon price and providing a framework for carbon contracts for difference; and
- Provide assistance for promising carbon capture projects in the chemical sector, while maintaining a technology-neutral approach to emissions reductions that fairly evaluates and supports the most promising technologies and pathways.

Chemical producers should:

- Evaluate emissions reductions technologies and pathways with a technology-neutral approach that facilitates the piloting and commercialization of the most effective and financially sustainable solutions. This would ensure CCS plays a role that is technologically and financially viable over the longer term; and
- Invest in pilot and commercial projects for emissions reductions, and collect data on cost, energy usage, and effective capture rates, and share best practices.

5 Improving energy efficiency –



Potential emission reduction solutions

In the shorter term, emissions from fuel combustion and heat production can be reduced by increasing the efficiency of production processes. Examples include recovering waste heat, consolidating distillation, or cracking at lower temperatures. Interviewed companies almost all indicated that they had been working on identifying or implementing energy efficiency improvements. NOVA Chemicals, for example, is developing its Low Emissions Ethylene Process (LEEP) technology and investigating cracking at lower temperatures.¹⁰⁵

Barriers to improving efficiency

As reduced energy use can also bring down the cost of production, many companies have historically recognized the benefits from increased efficiency. In fact, some companies indicated this meant that many of the energy efficiency gains have already been realized and the potential for further improvement was limited. Efficiency improvement projects may also be limited by turnaround times, leaving only specific windows every few years to implement upgrades to existing plants.

Short-term steps

Provincial and federal governments should:

Align funding programs for energy efficiency gains with the practical realities of the chemical sector such as turnaround times.

Chemical producers should:

Continue to invest in energy efficiency gains.



Conclusion

Canada's chemistry sector has the opportunity to become a high-value part of a netzero economy. The technologies and infrastructure we will rely on for the production of clean energy, for transport, and even for heating and cooling our homes, are dependent on chemistry. Producing these vital building blocks with low emissions will give Canadian companies a competitive edge.

That is good news for the sector and the 90,000 people who work in it, as well as for some of the regions at the heart of the energy transition, such as Alberta's Industrial Heartland and Sarnia, Ontario.

However, while other jurisdictions like the EU and U.S. have started investing, Canada risks missing the boat. If we want to catch up and keep one of our core industrial sectors competitive in a net-zero world, we need to start with a plan. Adopting a common roadmap will provide policy certainty and give the chemistry industry confidence to invest in necessary upgrades.

With the early actions outlined in this report, both industry and governments of different levels can start taking the first steps:

Government and industry can work collaboratively to future-proof Canada's chemistry sector by moving toward high-value, net-zero-aligned products and building a net-zero roadmap that includes:



Annex: Interviews

We would like to thank the Chemistry Industry Association of Canada for providing their assistance in setting up most of our interviews.

We are grateful for the insights provided by these stakeholders as they have informed the observations and recommendations in this report. However, participation in this process is not necessarily an endorsement of all statements and recommendations.

The following companies and experts participated in an interview:

- Dean Pearson, Facility General Manager, and Magaidh Crossland, Environmental Specialist—Cabot Canada
- James Brown, Climate and Energy Policy Leader-Dow Canada
- Ed Bechberger, CEO, and Emily Fattore, Vice President Human Resources and Sustainability—ERCO worldwide
- Nicolas Beck, Head of Market Intelligence, and Stephen Appleton, Canadian Company Manager—Fortescue
- Robert Janzen, Senior Technical Lead, Downstream, Climate Integration Team-Imperial
- Nathan La Rocque, Energy Manager, North America-INEOS Styrolution
- Jennifer Li, Sustainability Program Specialist, and Veronique Fournier, Sustainability Program Specialist—Inter Pipeline
- Renato Monteiro, Vice President Low-Carbon Methanol Supply; Jody Magill, Manager, Global Communications, Manufacturing; and Brad Apking, Plant Manager–Methanex
- Shane Lamden, Environment Manager, and Kevin Wilke, Climate Solutions Leader—NOVA Chemicals
- Jana Masters, Policy Adviser, and Tracy Smith, Corporate Relations Lead for Government and Policy—Shell Canada
- Robert de Boer, Senior Scientist Specialist, Energy and Materials Transition—TNO (Netherlands Organisation for Applied Scientific Research, part of electric cracker research consortium e-MissiOn MOOI)

Bibliography

- 1. Statistics Canada. Principal statistics for manufacturing industries, by North American Industry Classification System (NAICS). Government of Canada, Statistics Canada (2023).
- 2. Statistics Canada. Gross domestic product (GDP) at basic prices, by industry, provinces and territories. Government of Canada, Statistics Canada (2023).
- 3. Environment and Climate Change Canada. National Inventory Report 1990–2022: Greenhouse Gas Sources and Sinks in Canada: Annex 10. (2024).
- 4. Canadian Emissions Intensity Database 440 Megatonnes: Tracking Canada's path to net zero. 440 Megatonnes: Tracking Canada's path to net zero https://440megatonnes.ca/canadian-carbon-emissions-database/ (2022).
- 5. Statistics Canada. Employment by industry, annual. Government of Canada, Statistics Canada (2023).
- 6. IEA. Net Zero by 2050 A Roadmap for the Global Energy Sector. https://www.iea.org/reports/net-zero-by-2050 (2021).
- 7. Deloitte. 2024 Chemical Industry Outlook. https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/insights/industry/oil-and-gas/chemical-industryoutlook.html (2023).
- 8. Statistics Canada. Trade in goods by exporter characteristics, by industry of establishment. Government of Canada, Statistics Canada (2023).
- 9. Statistics Canada. Canadian international merchandise trade by country and by product section, customs-based, annual, inactive. Government of Canada, Statistics Canada (2023).
- 10. Carbon border adjustment mechanism. EU Taxation and Customs Union https://taxation-customs.ec.europa.eu/carbon-borderadjustment-mechanism_en.
- 11. Chowdhury, N. Dow to invest \$8.9 billion in Alberta's Industrial Heartland for net-zero petrochemical project. CBC News (2023).
- 12. Nutrien announces intention to build world's largest clean ammonia production facility. *Nutrien* https://www.nutrien.com/investors/news-releases/2022-nutrien-announces-intention-build-worlds-largest-clean-ammonia (2022).
- 13. American Chemistry Council's Plastics Division & American Chemistry Council. Report: More plastics used in automobiles, improving fuel efficiency, safety and performance. *American Chemistry Council* https://www.americanchemistry.com/chemistry-in-america/news-trends/press-release/2023/report-more-plastics-used-in-automobiles-improving-fuel-efficiency-safety-and-performance (2023).
- \$12.6 Billion Worldwide Electric Vehicle Plastics Industry to 2027 Featuring BASF, Dow, Covestro and Arkema Among Others. Globe Newswire https://www.globenewswire.com/en/news-release/2022/10/25/2540510/28124/en/12-6-Billion-Worldwide-Electric-Vehicle-Plastics-Industry-to-2027-Featuring-BASF-Dow-Covestro-and-Arkema-Among-Others.html (2022).
- 15. Rivian. OUR IMPACT JOURNEY Rivian stories. https://stories.rivian.com/impact-report.
- 16. Way to Zero: Volkswagen presents roadmap for climate-neutral mobility. *Volkswagen Newsroom* https://www.volkswagen-newsroom.com/en/press-releases/way-to-zero-volkswagen-presents-roadmap-for-climate-neutralmobility-7081 (2021).
- 17. General Motors. 2023 Sustainability Report Journey to Zero. https://www.gm.com/content/dam/company/docs/us/en/gmcom/ company/GM_2023_SR.pdf (2023).
- 18. BASF announces new land investment in North America. BASF Catalysts https://catalysts.basf.com/news/basf-acquires-site-fornorth-american-battery-materials-and-recycling-expansion-in-canada (2022).
- 19. GM expands its north America-focused EV supply chain with POSCO Chemical in Canada. *General Motors* https://news.gm.ca/en/ home/newsroom.detail.html/Pages/news/ca/en/2022/mar/0304_gm-expands-its-north-america-focused-ev-supply-chain-withposco-chemical-in-canada.html (2022).
- 20. Quebec, Ottawa investing \$644M for construction of new Ford EV plant in Bécancour. CBC News (2023).
- 21. Honda to Build Canada's First Comprehensive Electric Vehicle Supply Chain, Creating Thousands of New Jobs in Ontario. *Invest Ontario* https://www.investontario.ca/press-release/honda-build-canadas-first-comprehensive-electric-vehicle-supply-chaincreating-thousands-new-jobs-ontario (2024).
- The Kigali Amendment (2016): The amendment to the Montreal Protocol agreed by the Twenty-Eighth Meeting of the Parties (Kigali, 10-15 October 2016). UNEP https://ozone.unep.org/treaties/montreal-protocol/amendments/kigali-amendment-2016amendment-montreal-protocol-agreed.
- 23. Linak, E. Offshore wind installation energizes epoxy resins demand. S&P Global https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/ ci/research-analysis/offshore-wind-installation-energizes-epoxy-resins-demand.html (2021).
- 24. Ortiz, P., Vendamme, R. & Eevers, W. Fully Biobased Epoxy Resins from Fatty Acids and Lignin. Molecules 25, (2020).
- 25. NREL. Plant-Based Epoxy Enables Recyclable Carbon Fiber, Improves Economics for Mass Market Electric Vehicles. https://www. nrel.gov/news/program/2022/plant-based-epoxy-enables-recyclable-carbon-fiber-improves-economics-for-mass-market-electric-vehicles.html (2022).
- 26 Clean Energy Canada / Catalyzing Change: Why Canada Needs a Roadmap to Net-zero Chemistry

- 26. Lim, J., Fernández, C. A., Lee, S. W. & Hatzell, M. C. Ammonia and Nitric Acid Demands for Fertilizer Use in 2050. ACS Energy Lett. 6, 3676–3685 (2021).
- 27. Government of Canada. Greenhouse Gas Reporting Program (GHGRP) Facility Greenhouse Gas (GHG) Data. (2024).
- 28. Innovation, Science and Economic Development Canada. Canadian industry statistics.
- 29. Perez Sanchez, D., Collina, L., Levi, P. & Hodgson, D. Chemicals. Paris, France: International Energy Agency. https://www.iea.org/ reports/chemicals (2022).
- 30. Statistics Canada. Chemicals and synthetic resins production, annual. Government of Canada, Statistics Canada (2023).
- 31. Dow Chemicals. Sustainability targets. https://corporate.dow.com/en-us/science-and-sustainability/commits-to-reduce-emissionsand-waste.html.
- 32. Innovation, Science and Economic Development Canada & Cement Association of Canada. *Roadmap to Net-Zero Carbon Concrete by* 2050. https://ised-isde.canada.ca/site/clean-growth-hub/en/roadmap-net-zero-carbon-concrete-2050 (2022).
- 33. United States Department of Energy. *Pathways to Commercial Liftoff: Decarbonizing Chemicals & Refining.* https://liftoff.energy. gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/20230921-Pathways-to-Commercial-Liftoff-Chemicals-Refining.pdf (2023).
- OECD. Plastic pollution is growing relentlessly as waste management and recycling fall short, says OECD. https://www.oecd.org/ environment/plastic-pollution-is-growing-relentlessly-as-waste-management-and-recycling-fall-short.htm (2022).
- 35. Environment and Climate Change Canada. Plastic waste and pollution reduction. https://www.canada.ca/en/environment-climatechange/services/managing-reducing-waste/reduce-plastic-waste.html (2021).
- 36. OECD. Greenhouse gas emissions from plastics lifecycle. (2024).
- 37. Stegmann, P., Daioglou, V., Londo, M., van Vuuren, D. P. & Junginger, M. Plastic futures and their CO2 emissions. *Nature* 612, 272–276 (2022).
- 38. Gabrielli, P. et al. Net-zero emissions chemical industry in a world of limited resources. One Earth 6, 682-704 (2023).
- 39. Gabrielli, P., Gazzani, M. & Mazzotti, M. The Role of Carbon Capture and Utilization, Carbon Capture and Storage, and Biomass to Enable a Net-Zero-CO2 Emissions Chemical Industry. *Ind. Eng. Chem. Res.* 59, 7033–7045 (2020).
- Statistics Canada. The message in a bottle: Plastic packaging waste. https://www.statcan.gc.ca/o1/en/plus/3797-message-bottleplastic-packaging-waste (2023).
- 41. Sharma, L. K. & Bali, S. K. A Review of Methods to Improve Nitrogen Use Efficiency in Agriculture. Sustain. Sci. Pract. Policy 10, 51 (2017).
- 42. Emissions reduction initiative. *Fertilizer Canada* https://fertilizercanada.ca/our-focus/stewardship/emissions-reduction-initiative/ (2021).
- 43. Environment and Climate Change Canada. Single-use Plastics Prohibition Regulations: Overview. https://www.canada.ca/en/ environment-climate-change/services/managing-reducing-waste/reduce-plastic-waste/single-use-plastic-overview.html (2022).
- 44. Goodwill Ambassadors. Historic day in the campaign to beat plastic pollution: Nations commit to develop a legally binding agreement. UN Environment https://www.unep.org/news-and-stories/press-release/historic-day-campaign-beat-plastic-pollution-nations-commit-develop (2022).
- 45. Environment and Climate Change Canada. Fourth Intergovernmental Negotiating Committee (INC-4). https://www.canada.ca/en/ environment-climate-change/services/managing-reducing-waste/international-commitments/fourth-intergovernmental-negotiatingcommittee.html (2024).
- 46. Agora Industry. Chemicals in Transition: The Three Pillars for Transforming Chemical Value Chains. https://www.agora-industry.org/ publications/chemicals-in-transition (2023).
- 47. Château, J., Bibas, R., Lanzi, E., Mavroeidi, E. & Valriberas, D. O. Global Plastic projections to 2050: economic drivers and environmental consequences. (2020).
- 48. Environment and Climate Change Canada. *Economic Study of the Canadian Plastic Industry, Markets and Waste*. https://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2019/eccc/En4-366-1-2019-eng.pdf (2019).
- 49. Meys, R. et al. Achieving net-zero greenhouse gas emission plastics by a circular carbon economy. Science 374, 71–76 (2021).
- 50. Bachmann, M. et al. Towards circular plastics within planetary boundaries. Nature Sustainability 6, 599-610 (2023).
- 51. Mernit, J. L. As Plastics Keep Piling Up, Can 'Advanced' Recycling Cut the Waste? Yale Environment360 https://e360.yale.edu/ features/advanced-plastics-recycling-pyrolysis (2023).
- 52. Recovered. Cabot Corporation https://www.cabotcorp.com/solutions/products-plus/sustainable-solutions/recovered.
- Brad Cundiff, Calvin Trottier-Chi, Rick Smith, Marisa Beck, Chris Bataille. The Next Wave of Climate Action: How Circularity Can Contribute to Emissions Reductions in Canada. https://climateinstitute.ca/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/how-circularity-cancontribute-emissions-reductions-canada.pdf (2023).
- 54. United Nations Development Programme. Why aren't we recycling more plastic? (2023).
- 55. Environment and Climate Change Canada. Federal Plastics Registry. https://www.canada.ca/en/environment-climate-change/ services/managing-reducing-waste/reduce-plastic-waste/initiative-regulation/federal-plastics-registry.html (2023).

- OECD. Climate Change and Plastics Pollution: Synergies between Two Crucial Environmental Challenges. https://www.oecd.org/environment/plastics/Policy-Highlights-Climate-change-and-plastics-pollution-Synergies-between-two-crucialenvironmental-challenges.pdf (2023).
- 57. Layzell, D. Towards net-zero energy systems in Canada: A key role for hydrogen. *The Transition Accelerator* https:// transitionaccelerator.ca/reports/towards-net-zero-energy-systems-in-canada-a-key-role-for-hydrogen/ (2020).
- 58. Menegat, S., Ledo, A. & Tirado, R. Greenhouse gas emissions from global production and use of nitrogen synthetic fertilisers in agriculture. *Sci. Rep.* 12, 14490 (2022).
- 59. Environment and Climate Change Canada. *Reducing Methane Emissions from Canada's Oil and Gas Sector: Discussion Paper.* https://www.canada.ca/en/environment-climate-change/services/canadian-environmental-protection-act-registry/consultationreducing-methane-emissions-oil-gas-sector.html (2022).
- 60. Jan Gorski, Tahra Jutt, Karen Tam Wu. *Carbon Intensity of Blue Hydrogen Production*. https://www.pembina.org/reports/carbonintensity-of-blue-hydrogen-revised.pdf (2021).
- 61. Alberta Department of Energy. Quest Carbon Capture and Storage Project: Annual Summary Report. https://open.alberta.ca/ dataset/356aeeda-134c-4779-971c-931573400ddf/resource/8a1b4350-9634-4e66-a983-8c16199fa2e7/download/questannual-summary-report-2022-alberta-department-of-energy.pdf (2023).
- 62. Bennett, N. Why methane pyrolysis may be best way to make hydrogen in B.C. *Business in Vancouver* https://www.biv.com/news/ economy-law-politics/why-methane-pyrolysis-may-be-best-way-to-make-hydrogen-in-bc-8616855 (2024).
- 63. Habibic, A. Canada: Another hydrogen and ammonia project in Point Tupper gets the green light. *Offshore Energy* https://www. offshore-energy.biz/canada-another-hydrogen-and-ammonia-project-in-point-tupper-gets-the-green-light/ (2023).
- 64. Hy2gen Canada. Hy2gen https://www.hy2gen.com/canada.
- 65. FuelCellsWorks. Fortescue group announces \$2 billion project to develop green hydrogen and ammonia production in Canada. *Fuel Cell Works* https://fuelcellsworks.com/news/fortescue-group-announces-2-billion-project-to-develop-green-hydrogen-and-ammonia-production-in-canada/ (2023).
- 66. Whitten, E. 4 companies advance to next stage of N.L.'s wind hydrogen project development. CBC News (2023).
- 67. Kpekou Tossou, R., Nahornick, N. & Scholz, T. Investment Tax Credit for Clean Hydrogen. Office of the Parliamentary Budget Officer https://www.pbo-dpb.ca/en/publications/LEG-2324-021-S--investment-tax-credit-clean-hydrogen--credit-impot-investissementhydrogene-propre (2024).
- 68. Methanex. 2021 Sustainability Report: Together, We Create a Different Kind of Energy. https://www.methanex.com/sites/default/ files/responsible-care/Methanex%202021%20Sustainability%20Report_Updated.pdf (2021).
- 69. Sigurbjornsson, O. CRI and Jiangsu Sailboat start up world's most efficient CO2-to-methanol plant —. *CRI Carbon Recycling International* https://www.carbonrecycling.is/news-media/carbon-recycling-international-cri-and-jiangsu-sailboat-start-up-worlds-most-efficient-co2-to-methanol-plant (2023).
- 70. Mayer, P. et al. Blue and green ammonia production: A techno-economic and life cycle assessment perspective. *iScience* 26, 107389 (2023).
- 71. Lee, K. *et al.* Techno-economic performances and life cycle greenhouse gas emissions of various ammonia production pathways including conventional, carbon-capturing, nuclear-powered, and renewable production. *Green Chem.* 24, 4830–4844 (2022).
- 72. Green hydrogen to undercut gray sibling by end of decade. *BloombergNEF* https://about.bnef.com/blog/green-hydrogen-toundercut-gray-sibling-by-end-of-decade/ (2023).
- 73. Kätelhön, A., Meys, R., Deutz, S., Suh, S. & Bardow, A. Climate change mitigation potential of carbon capture and utilization in the chemical industry. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 116, 11187–11194 (2019).
- Siracusa, V. & Blanco, I. Bio-Polyethylene (Bio-PE), Bio-Polypropylene (Bio-PP) and Bio-Poly(ethylene terephthalate) (Bio-PET): Recent Developments in Bio-Based Polymers Analogous to Petroleum-Derived Ones for Packaging and Engineering Applications. *Polymers* 12, (2020).
- 75. Wang, P., Shen, C., Wang, B., Xu, P. & Shen, L. Ammonia production from nitrogen-rich biomass gasification: Nitrogen transformation from model amino acids. *Fuel* 326, 125071 (2022).
- 76. Coma, M. et al. Organic waste as a sustainable feedstock for platform chemicals. Faraday Discuss. 202, 175-195 (2017).
- 77. Governments of the Netherlands, the Czech Republic, Ireland and France. *Joint Statement on a European Sustainable Carbon Policy Package*. https://www.government.nl/documents/publications/2024/04/15/joint-statement-on-a-european-sustainablecarbon-policy-package (2024).
- 78. Madeddu, S. *et al.* The CO2 reduction potential for the European industry via direct electrification of heat supply (power-to-heat). *Environ. Res. Lett.* 15, 124004 (2020).
- 79. Mills, R. The incredible inefficiency of the fossil energy system. *RMI* https://rmi.org/the-incredible-inefficiency-of-the-fossil-energy-system/ (2024).
- 80. Canada Revenue Agency. Clean Technology (CT) Investment Tax Credit (ITC). https://www.canada.ca/en/revenue-agency/services/ tax/businesses/topics/corporations/business-tax-credits/clean-economy-itc/clean-technology-itc.html (2024).

- 81. Ethylene via ethane steam cracking. S&P Global https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/ci/products/chemical-technology-pep-ethylene-ethane-steam-cracking-29h.html.
- 82. Young, B. et al. Environmental life cycle assessment of olefins and by-product hydrogen from steam cracking of natural gas liquids, naphtha, and gas oil. J. Clean. Prod. 359, 131884 (2022).
- 83. Layritz, L. S. et *al.* The potential of direct steam cracker electrification and carbon capture & utilization via oxidative coupling of methane as decarbonization strategies for ethylene production. *Appl. Energy* 296, 117049 (2021).
- 84. Tijani, M. E. H., Zondag, H. & Van Delft, Y. Review of Electric Cracking of Hydrocarbons. ACS Sustainable Chem. Eng. 10, 16070– 16089 (2022).
- 85. TNO. e-MissiOn MOOI: Dow and Shell electric cracking. *TNO* https://www.tno.nl/en/sustainable/co2-neutral-industry/industrialcarbon-capture/emission-mooi-electric-cracking/.
- 86. Linde Engineering. It's electrifying! Steam crackers go electric. *Linde Engineering* https://www.linde-engineering.com/en/aboutlinde-engineering/success-stories/it-is-electrifying.html.
- 87. INEOS. INEOS Secures €3.5 billion financing for project one The greenest cracker in Europe. https://www.ineos.com/news/ineosgroup/ineos-secures-3.5-billion-financing-for-project-one—the-greenest-cracker-in-europe/ (2023).
- Tiggeloven, J. L., Faaij, A. P. C., Kramer, G. J. & Gazzani, M. Optimization of Electric Ethylene Production: Exploring the Role of Cracker Flexibility, Batteries, and Renewable Energy Integration. *Ind. Eng. Chem. Res.* 62, 16360–16382 (2023).
- 89. Clean Energy Canada. A Renewables Powerhouse. https://cleanenergycanada.org/report/a-renewables-powerhouse/ (2023).
- 90. February. Modernizing energy sector planning and oversight for a net-zero world. *Clean Energy Canada* https://cleanenergycanada. org/report/modernizing-energy-sector-planning-and-oversight-for-a-net-zero-world/ (2024).
- 91. Enel X and Imperial Oil: The largest behind-the-meter storage in North America. *Enel X* https://corporate.enelx.com/en/media/ news/2022/03/enel-x-and-imperial-oil-btm-storage (2022).
- 92. Chemistry Industry Association of Canada. *Delivering on Our Commitments: CIAC Sustainability Report*. https://canadianchemistry.ca/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Sustainability-Report_ENG_v7.pdf (2022).
- Shell Chemicals scotford facility. Great Canadian Solar https://www.greatcanadiansolar.com/project/shell-canada-scotfordrefinery/ (2021).
- 94. Chemistry Industry Association of Canada. *Delivering on Our Commitments: CIAC Sustainability Report*. https://canadianchemistry.ca/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Sustainability-Report_ENG_v7.pdf (2022).
- 95. Bomgardner, M. Shell buys stake in solar developer Silicon Ranch. Chem. Eng. News (2018) doi:10.1021/CEN-09604-NOTW7.
- 96. Government of Alberta. Accelerating emissions reductions: Alberta's government is introducing a new carbon capture incentive program that will cut emissions and create jobs. https://www.alberta.ca/release.cfm?xID=89371EBE70B6A-DCCF-436D-38CCDD7DB6458807 (2023).
- 97. Carbon capture, utilization and storage Development and innovation. *Alberta.ca* https://www.alberta.ca/carbon-captureutilization-and-storage-development-and-innovation.
- 98. Shell Canada. Shell proposes large-scale CCS facility in Alberta. https://www.shell.ca/en_ca/media/news-and-media-releases/ news-releases-2021/shell-proposes-large-scale-ccs-facility-in-alberta.html (2021).
- 99. Shell. Shell to build carbon capture and storage projects in Canada. https://www.shell.com/news-and-insights/newsroom/newsand-media-releases/2024/shell-to-build-carbon-capture-and-storage-projects-in-canada.html (2024).
- 100. Mynko, O. et al. Reducing CO2 emissions of existing ethylene plants: Evaluation of different revamp strategies to reduce global CO2 emission by 100 million tonnes. J. Clean. Prod. 362, 132127 (2022).
- 101. IEEFA. Carbon Capture at Boundary Dam 3 still an underperforming failure. https://ieefa.org/resources/carbon-capture-boundarydam-3-still-underperforming-failure (2024).
- 102. Cameron, L., Carter, A. & Sievert, K. Why the cost of carbon capture and storage remains persistently high. *International Institute for* Sustainable Development https://www.iisd.org/articles/deep-dive/why-carbon-capture-storage-cost-remains-high (2023).
- 103. IPCC. Working Group III Contribution to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. https:// www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg3/downloads/report/IPCC_AR6_WGIII_FullReport.pdf (2022).
- 104. Kpekou Tossou, R., Nahornick, N. & Scholz, T. Investment Tax Credit for Carbon Capture, Utilization and Storage. *Office of the Parliamentary Budget Officer* https://www.pbo-dpb.ca/en/publications/LEG-2324-022-S-investment-tax-credit-carbon-captureutilization-storage--credit-impot-investissement-captage-utilisation-stockage-carbone (2024).
- 105. Nova Chemicals. *Reshaping Plastics: 2022 ESG Report.* https://www.novachem.com/wp-content/uploads/NOVA-ESG-Report-2022_Final_HighRes.pdf (2023).

CLEAN ENERGY CANADA

Clean Energy Canada Morris J. Wosk Centre for Dialogue Simon Fraser University | Harbour Centre 3311-515 West Hastings Street Vancouver, B.C., V6B 5K3

